Page 2 of 4

CONWAY VILLAGE FIRE DISTRICT

COMMISSIONER'S MEETING
Thursday December 14, 2017
Minutes
Meeting was called to order at 4:46 p.m.
Commissioners present: Michael Digregorio, Steve Bamsey, Tom Buco
Others present: Chief Solomon, and Amy Snow-Municipal Bookkeeper, Steve Anderson
Absent: Gregg Quint- Superintendent
Public: None 
ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS
a. Ratify A/P Manifest and sign checks dated 12/13/2017
b. Ratify Payroll Manifest and sign checks for period ending 12/10/2017
c. Ratify Yearly E/O Payroll Manifest for period ending 12/30/2017
d. Approval and signing of Superintendent’s and Chief’s timecards for period ending 12/10/2017
e. Approval of Meeting Minutes dated 12/07/17
f. Coleman Letter
g. Cert of Final Completion
h. Release of Funds- STAR
i. Hounsell Contract
Mr. Buco made a motion to approve items A through C, motion seconded by Mr. Digregorio; Discussion: Mr. Buco questioned DES payment and Granite State Glass payment. Mrs. Snow explained both payments. Mr. Buco also questioned if the payment to Hastings Law Firm was the last one. Mrs. Snow was not sure; she said there may be one more. Mrs. Snow explained the correction for the E/O payroll and the voided check for Mr. Quint due to incorrect hours. Motion passed 3-0-0.
 Mr. Buco made a motion to approve and sign the Superintendents and Fire Chiefs time card dated 12/10/2017 motion seconded my Mr. Digregorio; motion passed 3-0-0.

Mr. Buco made a motion to accept the Meeting Minutes dated 12/07/2017, motion seconded by Mr. Digregorio; motion passed 3-0-0.
The following items were signed:
· Mr. Coleman thank letter for the glide scopes.

· Fair Point Easement 

· Certificate of Final Completion / Email from David Mercier regarding 2 fittings for the Lagoons and reseeding 40 River St. 

·  Paying the Dupron Bill with the short term asset replacement was discussed.
Mr. Digregorio made a motion to request $2,156.60 to be released from the CVFD Force Main Asset Replacement Trust Fund, seconded by Mr. Buco; Discussion: 
Mrs. Snow informed the Board there will be another bill from Smith and Loveless for about $2,700.00 for a part that was damaged in the flood.

Mr. Anderson explained the flood damage to the grit building and the conduit in the ground. Mr. Bamsey expressed his concern about water still being in the conduit in the ground. Mr. Buco questioned if the bill has been submitted to FEMA yet. Chief Solomon explained the Disaster Declaration process to Mr. Buco.

Mr. Hounsell’s contract was reviewed and discussed for next year. 

Mr. Digregorio made a motion to enter into a one year contract with William Hounsell Consulting in the amount of $15,000, seconded by Mr. Buco; Motion passed 3-0-0. 

Contract was signed by all three Commissioners. 

Mr. Bamsey informed the Board he had a general conversation with Revision Energy informing them what the District would like to do regarding solar energy at the Fire Station. The Company has offices in Portland and Brentwood NH.  Mr. Digregorio asked can we discuss Solar Garden at this time. 
SOLAR GARDEN
Mr. Digregorio briefed the Board that Greg Lucini from Solar Turf met with Mr. Anderson and walked the property at the Lagoons. Mr. Lucini informed Mr. Digregorio he would not put anything on the inside of the fence. Discussion ensued around further discussion Mr. Digregorio had with Mr. Lucini regarding putting solar panels on the Fire Station and the KW size of the project. 
Mr. Digregorio is not happy with the way Solar Garden has been handling the contract and feels it is time to start looking somewhere else regarding solar energy. Further discussion ensued around what direction to go regarding Solar Garden and what Greg Lucini would like to do next. Mr. Bamsey shared Mr. Digregorio’s frustrations with Solar Garden. 
Mr. Bamsey suggested bringing in both companies to see what they can do for CVFD. Mr. Digregorio suggested telling Solar Garden there is no negotiation on the indemnity clause and we have issues with the Lagoons themselves and put the whole thing on hold. 
Mr. Buco was not in favor of the project for many reasons one being it’s a 30 year contract, the contract kept changing and the indemnity clause. Discussion ensued around Mr. Digregorio giving background on Greg Lucini and why he feels we should pursue having him look at the solar project. 
Solar Garden conference call
Clean Energy Collective, Legal Counsel on behalf of Clean Energy Collective and Andrew Keller were on the conference call with CVFD. 

After discussing and reviewing the challenges with the contract (there was specific conversation around concerns CVFD giving 48 hours prior to gaining access to the property and the indemnity clause). Collective Energy’s legal Counsel was hesitant to be on the conference call without CVFD not having legal counsel on the conference call. Legal Counsel did explain the reasons for the indemnity clause do to if someone makes a mistake or does something they are not supposed to be doing in an area Clean Collective would like to be an off limits area due to the solar array. 
Mr. Bamsey responded Mr. Malia and Primex have both strongly spoken out against an indemnity clause in the contract. After Solar Garden was placed on a brief hold Commissioners decided not to pursue the contract with Solar Garden. Mr. Digregorio explained on the conference call that CVFD will not be signing the contract because what was presented to the voters was a contract with Solar Garden not CEC Development. He also explained CVFD is in receipt of a letter from DES regarding some issues in getting the lagoons closed. The indemnity clause is also a concern. After a brief discussion Clean Collective accepted that CVFD would not be moving forward with the Solar Garden contract. 
Mr. Digregorio will reach out to Greg Lucini to do a presentation and Mr. Bamsey will reach out to Revision Energy. 
Mrs. Snow will pull together the electric bills for Greg Lucini.

SIDEWALK FUND

Mrs. Snow handed out the Building Maintenance schedule to aid the discussion for possible uses for the sidewalk money. Mr. Bamsey feels we have assets in place and we need to keep those assets safe and in good working order. He suggested from a budget stand point we need to take a look at what we have and prioritize what our needs are. Discussion ensued around account balances.  
Mrs. Snow informed the Board the money in the sidewalk fund cannot be repurposed for multiple purposes; you can repurpose it for one purpose. She went on to explain if you close the account it would go into fund balance. It takes a majority vote by the voters to close the account and 2/3 vote to repurpose the money.  Mrs. Snow explained the Commissioners have to decide if the warrant article would read to close the account or repurpose the money. The ensuing warrant article would commit the money to whatever project the commissioners would like to see the money used for. Possible projects to think about:  A roof for the Fire Station, line the pipe on Main Street, boilers and paint for the Fire Station, or a truck for the water/sewer dept. Discussion ensued around numbers and scenarios. 

Chief Solomon suggested the Commissioners come back with a list of priorities they would like to see the money used for and it will be reviewed next week and discuss what the warrant articles might look like. Commissioners agreed there would be a warrant article to close the side walk account. 
The need for an air exchange at the Fire Station was discussed. Chief will try for a grant. 

Mrs. Snow handed out the warrant articles as they stand right now.  
SUPERINTENDANT’S BUSINESS

Mrs. Snow presented the warrant articles regarding water first. The water budget was reviewed and discussed. Billable gallons went down due to some major leaks being fixed at Pine Hill and Sylvester’s. Next week Mrs. Snow will present the rate sheet for the Commissioners to vote on. 
Sewer budget, articles, and rates were reviewed next.  Mrs. Snow explained there is an article for $5,000 to open a new Sewer Improvement and Maintenance Expendable Trust Fund for the purpose of sewer projects and maintenance not related to the Force Main Project. Chemicals went down to $25,000 to $18,000. Mrs. Snow reported she received the state aid check which lowered the betterment fee to $60.96. Rate sheet will be voted on next week. 
FIRE CHIEF’S BUSINESS
Chief Solomon presented write offs to the Board. 

Mr. Digregorio made a motion to write off $1,510.32 as presented by Chief Solomon, seconded by Mr. Buco; Motion passed 3-0-0.
Chief reported he has been contacted by both Waterville Valley and Livermore. Both have asked Chief Solomon to draft an agreement. Tentatively they have agreed to the draft. Mrs. Snow will have Primex review the draft. The cost of a call to the Waterville/Livermore was discussed next. 

Mr. Buco suggested to Chief Solomon to prepare his presentation to charge Fish and Game because the bill could be presented in the beginning of January. 
BOOKKEEPERS BUSINESS
Policies were tabled till next week. 

NON- PUBLIC

Mr. Digregorio made a motion to enter into nonpublic under RSA 91-A: 3 II (c) seconded by Mr. Buco Roll call vote; Mr. Buco- yes, Mr. Digregorio- yes, Mr. Bamsey- yes. 
Entered into non-public at 7:11 p.m.

Public meeting reconvened at 7:20 p.m. 

Mr. Digregorio made a motion to seal the minutes, seconded by Mr. Buco. Roll call vote; Mr. Buco-yes, Mr. Digregorio-yes, Mr. Bamsey- yes. 

Mr. Digregorio made a motion to abate 13 Olympic Lane $20.60, seconded by Mr. Buco; Motion passed 3-0-0.
There being no other business to come before the Board, the meeting adjourned without objection at 7:23 p.m.  
Respectfully Submitted, 

Stacy Bolduc 

Receptionist 
OLD AND PENDING
Policies and Procedures 

Goals for Supervisor’s 

Mentoring Program

FUTURE DATES
Commissioners meeting December 21, 2017
Check future minutes for any amendments or changes to these minutes.


